Funding a Green New Deal for Public Schools

September 27, 2023 by Climate and Community Project

Authors: Elinor Williams, Akira Drake Rodriguez

We would also like to acknowledge the peer review provided by Julien Lafortune and J. Cameron Anglum, and Johanna Bozuwa and Batul Hassan for their support.

Dublic schools are central to America's deeply **held ideals.** They are community hubs that incubate democracy and cultivate empathy. But public schools today are crumbling, dilapidated, and unsafe. They circulate toxic chemicals, boast leaking roofs, and lack functioning toilets. Many students spend at least part of the school day learning in trailers.^{1,2} These problems are most common in schools that serve low-income and minoritized students, where community wealth-based funding policies drive disparities that are compounded by historical race- and class-driven disinvestment.3 While countries with some of the most successful education systems in the world, like Finland and South Korea, have initiated major redesigns to modernize their school buildings and give students the best learning experience possible, the US has not taken such an approach. In 2013, the average US public school was 44 years old and had not had a major renovation in more than a decade. 4.5 A 2020 report estimated that 54 percent of public school districts needed to update or replace multiple systems or features in their school buildings.

As the climate crisis increases the severity of storms, heatwaves, and wildfires, it becomes clear that school infrastructure itself is in a state of crisis. Temporary buildings, which nearly a third of US **school**s use, are particularly vulnerable to floods. In 2019, 41 percent of surveyed districts reported needing to update or replace their heating, ventilation, and air conditioning systems.7 The extreme heat that gripped large swaths of the country in August and September 2023 forced many schools to close just as the school year was beginning.8 According to one study, nearly 14,000 public schools that did not need cooling systems in 1970 will need them by 2025.9 This comes after the events of spring 2023, when smoke from extreme wildfires created hazardous air quality conditions that forced schools across the northeast US to cancel outdoor activities and opt for early dismissals.¹⁰ Schools with outdated ventilation systems cannot protect students from extreme heat or poor air quality—and research shows that school-age children are particularly vulnerable to air pollution.11

enrollment fluctuations Meanwhile, additional challenges for districts trying to maintain their school facilities. Before the COVID-19 pandemic, US student enrollment was steadily increasing: in 2020 there were nearly 5 million more K-12 students enrolled in public schools than in 1995.12 Higher enrollment means both more wear and tear on school infrastructure and a growing need for additional classroom and facilities space. Undertaking



large-scale capital projects, however, is a challenge for most school districts. Financing capital projects often involves on debt to cover the substantial sums required, which in 47 states means winning voter approval—and ten of these states require supermajorities to approve bond issuance. Some states also limit the amount of debt districts can take on to 11 percent of assessed property values on average (across 40 surveyed states). These rules make it more difficult for lower-wealth districts to finance capital improvements.

Since the COVID-19 pandemic, student enrollment has declined and chronic absenteeism has increased, ¹⁶ which presents a new challenge for districts because funding levels are tied to enrollment or attendance. ¹⁷ A large portion of districts' expenses are fixed costs, including facilities, and when funding decreases due to enrollment declines or attendance problems, these districts have even less money to put toward maintaining facilities. This, in turn, can lead to school closures, which have obvious adverse effects on students' math and reading achievement, particularly for Black students and special education students. ¹⁸ These closures also disproportionately affect schools in low-income and minoritized neighborhoods, forcing deep disruptions on these communities. ¹⁹

School infrastructure in the United States has reached a crisis point. In 2021, the American Society of Civil Engineers gave US school infrastructure a grade of D+.20 The longer that districts delay making updates or improvements to their school buildings, the more expensive and timeconsuming these improvements become. And, although education funding overall has become more progressive over time-with states directing more funds toward lowerwealth school districts-funding for capital improvements remains inequitable. In approximately half of school districts nationwide, money for capital spending comes primarily from local funding sources,²¹ meaning wealthier districts can finance building improvements while lower-wealth districts cannot.22 Leaving poorer districts to fend for themselves while school roofs cave in, poison leaks from walls and sinks, and severe plumbing problems lead to school cancellations ensures that threats to student and teacher safety will grow while expenses continue to mount.23

These risks become more acute as the impacts of the climate crisis create more severe floods, fires, and temperatures. Most public schools lack features that can make buildings more resilient and resistant to climate disasters, and are not in any condition to withstand severe flooding or intense heat waves—nor can they maintain adequate air quality during wildfires.²⁴ Outmoded facilities not only face greater risks from the climate crisis, they also contribute to it. The energy inefficiencies of aging school infrastructure produce excess greenhouse gasses that accelerate the pace of the climate crisis.

We, the authors of this report, advocate for increasing federal funding to make all school buildings into

safe environments that promote learning and community, repair and replace aging structures and systems to increase energy efficiency and promote climate resilience, and construct new energy-efficient school buildings designed to center student learning and interaction that can accommodate larger enrollments and withstand the effectsof the climate crisis. Disparities in the quality of school facilities, long exacerbated by chronic race- and class-based disinvestment and dependence on local property values, disproportionately affect marginalized communities. Increasing funding for school infrastructure is an opportunity for the federal government to right these wrongs and make impactful investments that will improve learning and invigorate communities.

Implications of poor school infrastructure

Learning and working conditions

School buildings create learning conditions for students and working conditions for teachers and school staff. Poor building conditions can have major consequences on teacher and student experiences—and, because so many US public schools are in poor condition, cumulative effects lead to poorer academic performance at scale and weaken the education labor force.

Research shows lower attendance rates at schools that need structural repair, use temporary buildings, or whose custodial teams are understaffed.²⁵ Shabby school buildings make for worse learning and working environments: a study surveying 80 middle schools in Virginia found that schools with poorer facilities were perceived as less orderly with weaker academics, had less community engagement to support teaching and learning, and had less enthusiastic teachers.²⁶ Students who attend schools in poor condition score lower on tests and suffer higher absenteeism.^{27,28} They also tend to have lower perceptions of their schools' social climates.²⁹

Heating and cooling, in particular, can have major impacts on student learning. Students fare worse on tests when classrooms are too hot: a study of New York City schools estimates that "510,000 exams that otherwise would have passed received failing grades due to hot temperature, affecting at least 90,000 students.30 Even though proper heating and cooling has major implications for student performance, many schools have outdated or inefficient systems—or no cooling systems at all. In a survey of 12,000 high schoolers from across the country, less than 60 percent reported having adequate air conditioning in their classrooms.³¹ Many schools that lack central cooling systems rely on window units for air conditioning, and, often, these units are not installed in all classrooms.³² Research also shows that schools with poorer environmental air quality have lower test scores, more student behavioral issues, and higher absence rates.³³ Air quality concerns are particularly

worrying because, according to a 2019 national survey, more than 40 percent of districts reported needing updates or replacements for their ventilation systems in at least half their schools.³⁴ Neglecting to make large-scale investments in these systems adversely affects student learning. But the opposite is also true: research has shown that investing in school infrastructure improves students' reading levels over the long term.³⁵

Poor building conditions also affect student, teacher, and school staff health. A study of students from 130 schools showed students who attended schools in poorer condition had higher rates of hospitalization for asthma.³⁶ Another study found that illness-related absences are more frequent when buildings have poor ventilation.³⁷

The same factors that create poor learning environments for students also create poor working conditions for teachers. Working conditions, including poor facilities, are among the strongest predictors of teacher turnover problems.³⁸ In a study conducted in South Carolina, principals describe the relationship between poor building conditions, student and teacher morale, and school climate. School principals noted that "Our worn out facilities are becoming impossible to keep clean. It sends the message that third-rate is acceptable" and "new facilities afford children wider opportunities and let them know that education is valued by their community and state."39 With teacher morale already flagging due to the COVID-19 pandemic, poor and unsafe working conditions may exacerbate this stress and contribute to more teachers leaving the profession.40

Equity

The negative impacts of poor school infrastructure fall disproportionately on lower-income communities and communities of color. Buildings in these areas tend to be in poorer conditions than buildings in other communities: according to a national survey in 2012-13, close to one-third of very high-poverty schools, and more than a quarter of high-minoritized schools, were in fair or poor condition.⁴¹ There are several reasons for this: long-term disinvestment in school buildings in lower-income and minoritized communities, including their schools; insufficient state and federal funding for school infrastructure; and the complexity of policies governing financing for capital projects. Histories of structural racism and classism have resulted in chronic disinvestment in low-income and minoritized communities, particularly in schools.⁴² After suffering decades of neglect, schools in many underserved communities have fallen into deep disrepair. 43,44 But policies regulating facilities funding make it difficult for low-income districts to secure the funding to make improvements and repairs.

The majority of spending on school facilities comes from local revenues. Between 2009 and 2019, local revenues funded 77 percent of facilities projects, on average,

while states provided only 22 percent.⁴⁵ Even when states do create programs to fund capital projects, these often require districts to match funds and can end up going to whiter, higher-income districts.⁴⁶ The consequence of relying primarily on local funds for capital projects means that lower-property-wealth districts, which have smaller pots of local revenues, are less likely to undertake these projects, deferring necessary maintenance and upgrades.⁴⁷ Another factor that can make infrastructure projects more difficult is regulations around districts taking on debt to finance these projects. Many states require majority or even supermajority votes to approve bonds issuance for financing major capital projects. 48 This can prove a serious hurdle for districts, particularly those that face competing demands for public investments but have scant local revenues, where increasing funding for school buildings might be less likely to pass, even if needs are urgent.⁴⁹ The cumulative result of these compounding challenges is that schools in low-income and high-minoritized districts are more run-down-and potentially dangerous-than schools in more affluent and whiter communities.50

Public Schools in the Climate Crisis

Outdated school infrastructure both contributes to and is impacted by the climate crisis. Calculations based on energy consumption from the US Energy Information Administration estimate that public schools emit 78 million metric tons of CO2 each year.⁵¹ The high rate of emissions is largely a result of outmoded, energy-inefficient infrastructure. For example, a 2019 survey of 64 school districts found that more than one in four reported needed updates or replacements for windows, nearly half needed to update heating, ventilation, and air conditioning systems, and nearly a third reported needing updates to electrical systems.⁵² Outdated windows, HVAC, and electrical systems all contribute to energy inefficiencies. Multiple studies have shown that school buses also contribute to poor air quality.⁵³

In addition to contributing to the climate crisis through energy inefficiencies and the use of fossil fuels, schools in poor condition are also vulnerable to the effects of the climate crisis. In 2023 in Vermont, for example, 14 schools sustained damage after historic flooding across the state, and three of those schools had major damage.⁵⁴ As schools across the country opened this fall, temperatures exceeded 100 degrees across 19 states, affecting 100 million people in the US. In response, schools canceled recess and sports activities, implemented remote learning, and made attendance optional or canceled school outright.55 Wildfires that devastated West Maui left 3,000 students and 400 staff without a school. In June, smoke from Canadian wildfirescaused school closures and canceled school activities across New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and Washington, DC.56 According to the Government Accountability Office, "over one-half (54 percent) of public school districts were in counties that experienced presidentially-declared major disasters from 2017 through 2019...These school districts included over two-thirds (67percent) of all students across the country."57

Education funding in the United States

Most school funding comes from state and local tax revenues: state and local sources each contribute a little over 45 percent of funds, and federal sources contribute about 8 percent. 63 The primary source of local revenues is property taxes, which make up about 80 percent of local funds, on average.⁶⁴ Districts with lower property values—which serve lower-income students, and often high proportions of minoritized studentstherefore generate less local funding for schools, a longstanding source of inequity in education funding. Today, most states direct state revenues toward districts with lower property wealth, and federal funding, through Title I, goes to lower-income districts. As a result, most states spend as much or more per student in low-income compared to higher-income districts. 65,66 Although school funding overall is close to equal or mildly progressive across many districts, funding for school buildings comes primarily from local sources.

Therefore, facility funding remains unequal, and wealthier districts are able to spend more to maintain pristine buildings and state-of-the-art facilities while schools in poorer districts fall into deeper disrepair.⁶⁷

Community benefits of investing in school infrastructure

Disinvestment in school infrastructure contributes to the plight of underserved communities. Inadequate building conditions are linked to poorer student test scores, health, and attendance—all of which compound over time—and also impact community wellbeing.

In many communities, schools double as community centers,⁵⁸ hosting continuing education classes, community meetings, rallies, polling stations, after school programs, recreation leagues, and performances. Poor facilities can limit schools from hosting functions that bolster and unite communities.

Investing in school buildings can improve students' academic outcomes and strengthen local economies. Installing air filters in every classroom, for example, leads to big improvements in student test scores. ⁵⁹ Investing in HVAC systems could mitigate air quality problems, particularly as wildfires continue to create hazardous conditions across large swaths of the United States. School building renovations and new constructions result in better student attendance and higher test scores. ⁶⁰ Several studies have shown that spending on school capital projects leads to medium- and

long-term increases in community home values.⁶¹ These capital projects also ensure school buildings can serve a dual purpose: as enriching learning environments and as centers that create ties among local groups and foster a sense of community. Studies of high-minoritized, low-income urban districts show that investingin school infrastructure holds particular benefits for these communities, raising test scores, decreasing absences, and increasing home values.⁶²

Opportunities

Given the dire state of US school infrastructure, its impacts on students' health and learning, the toll it takes on teachers, and the reality that the climate crisis will intensify these problems, it is urgent that The Federal government act immediately to repair and rebuild our crumbling schools and create energy-efficient and disaster-resilient buildings. But finding financing is difficult: most districts must rely on local taxes, issue bonds, and take out loans in order to procure enough funding to undertake large-scale improvements to school infrastructure. Below, we point to recent legislation and other sources that can help communities invest in their school buildings with federal assistance for updates and improvements.

ESSER	Districts received three waves of Elemen-
funding	tary and Secondary Schools Emergency
	Relief (ESSER) funding to help mitigate
	and recover from the educational challeng-
	es of COVID-19. Many districts are using
	portions of their ESSER funding to improve
	facilities, especially HVAC systems. But this is a temporary funding source; districts can
	use funds from these grants only through
	September 2024. Given the breadth and
	depth of challenges districts are undertaking
	to help their students and teachers recover
	from the pandemic's toll, there are already
	many demands on these funds. https://oese.
	ed.gov/files/2021/09/Using-COVID-Re-
	lief-Funds-for-Facility-Upgrades-Renova-
	tions-and-Construction-09.02.21.pdf
WIFIA loans	Through the Water Infrastructure Finance
	and Innovation Act (WIFIA), the Environ-
	mental Protection Agency can issue loans to help municipalities improve drinking water
	and replace outdated water infrastructure,
	including water mains and service lines that
	contain lead. https://www.epa.gov/wifia/
	what-wifia.
Energy-	The federal government offers a tax deduc-
Efficiency Tax	tion of \$1.80 per square foot for improve-
Reduction	ments to interior lighting, the building
	envelope (windows, roof, exterior walls and
	doors, and building foundation), heating,
	cooling, and ventilation (HVAC), or hot
	water systems that reduce energy and power
	costs. This tax deduction can help offset
	the cost of building improvements. https://www.energy.gov/eere/buildings/179d-com
	mercial-buildings-energy-efficiency-tax-de-
	duction-public-schools#:~:text=Local%20
	school%20districts%20can%20take,respon-
	sible%20for%20the%20system%27s%20
	design.
Renew	The federal Department of Energy has made
America's	\$500 million available to districts for energy
Schools	upgrades in their schools, and prioritizes
Program	schools in high-needs communities. [The
	application for this program is currently
	closed but we are expecting a second round
	of funding to open in the spring of 2024. https://www.energy.gov/scep/renew-ameri-
	cas-schools./
Energy	State and local governments can apply for
Improvements	grants to increase energy efficiency in rural
in Rural or	areas. https://www.energy.gov/oced/ener-
Remote Areas	gy-improvements-rural-or-remote-areas-0.

Qualified Commercial Vehicle Tax Credit*	Through the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA), these non-competitive**, uncapped tax** credits apply to electric school bus installation costs, with a maximum amount of \$40,000 per vehicle. For more information see Commercial Clean Vehicle Tax Credits and this explainer from the Electric School Bus Initiative. Through the IRA, this non-competitive**,
Tax Credit*	uncapped** tax credit can be applied to the costs of installing solar, energy storage, or geothermal HVAC systems. It applies to both new construction and retrofits.
Energy Efficient Commercial Buildings Deduction*	Through the IRA, schools can receive this tax deduction for the installation of HVAC or hot water systems, building envelopes, or interior lighting systems that improve the energy efficiency and reduce energy and power costs by 50% or more compared to the minimum requirements.
Alternative Fuel Refuel- ing Property Credit	Through the IRA, this non-competitive**, uncapped** tax credit applies to the cost of installing electric vehicle charging equipment, which can be used for both passenger electric vehicles and electric school buses.
Direct Pay	Through the IRA, districts can receive tax- free payments equal to the full value of tax credits for clean energy projects through grants or forgivable loans from the IRS. The latest guidance is here: https://www.white-house.gov/cleanenergy/directpay/ .
State funding	States may have funds that provide grants or rebates to districts for upgrading school infrastructure. Some states use lottery taxes or sales taxes as supplemental revenue streams to fund education, and some use new revenue sources such as taxes on marijuana sales or sports betting. States may also help districts underwrite capital projects or provide money up front. Find information about your state by searching on the state website, specifically, the education department and energy department websites. Also try the state representatives' or governors' web pages.
* Through the IRA	, direct pay applies.
** Non-competitive grants do not require an "application," and schools do not compete against each other for limited funds. An unlimited number of schools can participate in the uncapped credit programs, and there is no limit on the total credit amount eligible for schools.	
For more information on Inflation Reduction Act programs, see the resources collated by Undaunted K-12 in "Schools and the Inflation Reduction Act." 68	

A Green New Deal for Public Schools

While the options listed in the table above can enable districts to begin funding improvements, these sources are not enough to meet the deep needs of public schools, especially as the threats of the climate crisis intensify. Concerted federal investment in school infrastructure is imperative to guarantee a safe environment for students, teachers, and school staff—one that inspires learning while withstanding the worsening impacts of the climate crisis, using energy-efficient systems, and ending reliance on fossil fuels. Historically, the federal government has provided emergency funding to schools in times of crisis. ⁶⁹ We argue that the inequality in school facilities across the country is an ongoing and urgent crisis, and the federal government must respond.

The Green New Deal for Public Schools is designed to allow districts, particularly those with less access to local funding sources, to invest in their school buildings to ensure safe and productive learning environments. The bill proposes providing \$1.6 trillion in federal financing to repair and replace outdated systems and structures in school buildings, invest in energy-efficient technologies, and create large-scale improvements in school infrastructure across the country. This legislation, which would improve learning environments for millions of students who currently attend schools in dangerous, aging buildings, would create 1.3 million good-paying jobs annually and reduce carbon emissions by 78 million metric tons per year.

The Green New Deal for Public Schools proposes spending \$446 billion over 10 years for Climate Capital Facilities Grants to fund healthy, green, climate-friendly retrofits for every public school in the country. The grants would be paired with an additional \$223 billion in green retrofit low-interest loans. Grant funding would target school districts in the lowest-income areas, prioritizing their access for the program's first three years to ensure that needier districts receive funding quickly. The bill proposes an additional \$40 billion for school resilience measures to keep schools safe in extreme weather.

Other provisions in the Green New Deal for Public Schools include \$250 billion over 10 years to Resource Block Grants to fund staffing increases, expanded social service programming, and curriculum development at high-need schools. Additionally, the funds may be used to design locally-rooted curricula, adopt trauma-informed, culturally responsive, and restorative justice practices, and partner with community organizations to offer a range of services to schools and neighborhoods. The Green New Deal for Public Schools also proposes allocating \$100 million over 10 years to Educational Equity Planning Grants to pilot a process for eliminating intra-region education inequities in school

funding. Educational Equity Planning Grants will encourage neighboring districts to form regional consortia, which will receive funding to conduct extensive community outreach, identify the historical and current sources of educational disparities within the region, and create and implement plans to address those disparities.

The \$1.6 trillion in total funding from the Green New Deal for Public Schools will help remediate longstanding educational injustices, make schools more climate-resilient, and improve the experience of learning and working in schools for students and teachers across the country.

Historically, public schools have been sites of critical civil rights battles, including the fight against racial segregation, race-based attendance policies, and gerrymandered school boundaries. The Green New Deal for Public Schools aims to build on this legacy by directing federal investments to school buildings and districts that are the most vulnerable to economic marginalization, environmental injustice, and educational inequity—vulnerabilities that, for far too many school districts, have become even more serious since the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Ambitious investments in upgrading school buildings while eliminating carbon pollution would represent a profound step toward remediating deeply entrenched inequities and make dramatic improvements to learning and teaching conditions in the country's most vulnerable schools. The Green New Deal for Public Schools will ensure that all US public schools will provide safe and productive learning environments that nurture and encourage our future leaders.

Climate and Community Project is a progressive climate policy think tank that mobilizes a network of leading academic and movement researchers in developing cutting-edge research at the climate-inequality nexus. We've produced multiple research briefs alongside movement and political partners including the Green New Deal for Public Schools, A New Era of Public Power, and High Roads to Resilience.

References

- 1 Mark Lieberman. ""The Building Was Sick': PCBS Pose an Environmental Crisis for Schools." Education Week, January 31, 2023. <a href="https://www.edweek.org/leadership/the-building-was-sick-pcbs-pose-an-environmental-crisis-for-schools/2022/10; Kristen A. Graham." At South Philly High, Brown Water Worries Students and Staff; the Building Will Be Closed Friday." https://www.inquirer.com/news/south-philadelphia-high-water-20220331.html.
- 2 Myles Harris. "Teays Valley School District Using Modular Classrooms to Deal with Increase in Students." WSYX, August 9, 2023. https://abc6onyourside.com/news/local/teays-valley-school-districtusing-modular-classrooms-to-deal-with-increase-in-students-pickaway-county-modular-trailer-class-room-building-big-walnut-south-bloomfield; Mario Diaz. "A Portable Threat on School Campuses First Exposed by KPRC 2 Investigates in 2018 Remains a Concern for Officials." KPRC, August 11, 2023. https://www.click2houston.com/news/local/2023/08/09/a-portable-threat-on-school-campuses-first-exposed-by-kprc-2-investigates-in-2018-remains-a-concern-for-officials/.
- 3 Marialena D. Rivera et al. (2019). "Some pennies are more equal than others: Inequitable school facilities investment in San Antonio, Texas." Education Policy Analysis Archives, 27, 16. https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.27.4191; Eric J. Brunner, David Schwegman, Jeffrey M. Vincent. (2023). "How Much Dublic School Facility Funding Depend on Property Wealth?" Education Finance and Policy, 18(1), 25-51. https://doi.org/10.1162/edfp_a_00346; Akira Drake Rodriguez, Erika M. Kitzmiller. 6 August 2021. "The link between educational inequality and infrastructure." The Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2021/08/06/school-buildings-black-neighborhoods-are-health-hazards-bad-learning/.
- 4 Bloomberg CityLab, Why Finland Is Embracing Open-Plan School Design: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-08-18/do-fewer-walls-make-for-better-schools; Kyung Sun Lee, Hye Jeong Kim, Jieun Kang. (2019). "From uniformity to sustainable diversity: Exploring the design attributes of renovating standardized classrooms in Korea." Sustainability, 11(20), 5669. https://doi.org/10.3390/sul1205669.
- 5 Debbie Alexander, Laurie Lewis. (2014). Condition of America's Public School Facilities: 2012-13. First Look. NCES 2014-022. National Center for Education Statistics. In 1999, the prior national study on school facilities conducted by the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) found that the average age of school buildings was 40 years. The increase between 1999 and 2013 in average age indicates that few districts constructed new buildings during that span. Moreover, the "functional age" of school buildings, defined as years since construction without a major renovation, was 16 years in 1999 and 19 years in 2012-13. This indicates that districts, on average, are going longer between major renovations. Lewis, L. (2000). Condition of America's public school facilities, 1999. US Department of Education, Office of Educational Research and Improvement, National Center for Education Statistics. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED439599.pdf. See also Stephen Bahr, Dinah Sparks. (2016). Changes in America's Public School Facilities: From School Year 1998-99 to School Year 2012-13. Stats in Brief. NCES 2016-074. National Center for Education Statistics. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED570449.pdf.
- 6 Debbie Alexander, Laurie Lewis. (2014). Condition of America's Public School Facilities: 2012-13. First Look. NCES 2014-022. National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2014/2014022.pdf. See Table 1. This is the most recent national data available on school building age and conditions.
- 7 Nowicki, J. M. (2020). K-12 Education: School Districts Frequently Identified Multiple Building Systems Needing Updates or Replacement. Report to Congressional Addressees. GAO-20-494. US Government Accountability Office. https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-494.pdf.
- 8 Amanda Fitzpatrick, Sophia Schmidt. (11 September 2023). "Why is there no air?': An inside look at Philly's early school dismissals amid extreme heat." WHYY. https://whyy.org/articles/philadel-phia-schools-early-dismissals-lack-air-conditioning-extreme-heat/; Denise Chow. (5 September 2023). "Extreme heat forces school closings and early dismissals." NBC News. https://www.nbcnews.com/science/science-news/extreme-heat-forces-school-closings-early-dismissals-rcna103367.
- 9 Sverre LeRoy, Megan Matthews, Richard Wiles. "Hotter Days, Higher Costs: The Cooling Crisis in America's Classrooms." Center for Climate Integrity. https://coolingcrisis.org/uploads/media/Hotter-DaysHigherCosts-CCI-September2021.pdf.
- 10 Troy Closson. (7 June 2023). "Schools in the Northeast Cancel Recess and Close Early as Air Quality Worsens." New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/06/07/nyregion/air-quality-schools-recess-north-east.html; Dale Mezzacappa. (8 June 2023). "Philadelphia schools go remote for students Friday amid pollution from wildfire smoke." Chalkbeat Philadelphia. https://philadelphia-air-quality-canada-wildfire-schools-closed-remote-learning-field-trips-graduation.
- $11\ Children\ and\ Air\ Pollution.\ The\ American\ Lung\ Association.\ Updated\ 17\ April\ 2023.\ \underline{https://www,lung.org/clean-air/outdoors/who-is-at-risk/children-and-air-pollution}.$
- 12 Institute of Education Sciences' National Center for Education Statistics: Enrollment Trends: https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=65. Note that public school enrollments have declined since 2020, which has potentially grave implications for school funding. See The National Center for Education Statistics Fast Facts, https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=372#PK12-enrollment: and Thomas S. Dee, Mark Murphy. (2021). "Patterns in the pandemic decline of public school enrollment." Educational Researcher, 50(8), 566-569, DOI: 10.3102/0013189X211034481, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.3102/0013189X211034481, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.3102/0013189X211034481.
- 13 Barbara Biasi, Julien Lafortune, and David Schönholzer. 2021. "School Capital Expenditure Rules and Distribution." AEA Papers and Proceedings, 111: 450-54. DOI: 10.1257/pandp.20211040, https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/pandp.20211040.
- 14 Barbara Biasi, Julien Lafortune, and David Schönholzer. 2021. "School Capital Expenditure Rules and Distribution." AEA Papers and Proceedings, 111: 450-54. DOI: 10.1257/pandp.20211040, https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/pandp.20211040.
- $15\ The\ difficulties\ of\ gaining\ voter\ approval\ may\ be\ even\ steeper\ in\ low-property-wealth\ areas\ because\ these\ areas\ are\ likely\ to\ face\ competing\ demands\ for\ scant\ public\ funds.$
- 16 Dee, T. S., & Murphy, M. (2021). "Patterns in the pandemic decline of public school enrollment." Educational Researcher, 50(8), 566-569. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X211034481; Dee, T. S. (2023). Higher Chronic Absenteeism Threatens Academic Recovery from the COVID-19 Pandemic.
- 17 Education Commission of the States. October 2021. 50-State Comparison: K-12 and Special Educa-

- $tion Funding. \label{tion:punding-number} https://reports.ecs.org/comparisons/k-12-and-special-education-funding-03. See also Syverson, Eric and Duncombe, Chris. January 2022. Student Counts in K-12 Funding Models. Education Commission of the States.$ https://www.ecs.org/wp-content/uploads/Student-Counts-in-K-12-Funding-Models.pdf.
- 18 John Engberg et al. (2012). "Closing schools in a shrinking district: Do student outcomes depend on which schools are closed?" Journal of Urban Economics, 71(2), 189-203. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jue.2011.10.001. See Tables 6 and 8; Ben Kirshner et al. (2010). "Tracing transitions: The effect of high school closure on displaced students." Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis, 32(3), 407-429. https://doi.org/10.3102/0162373710376823.
- 19 Meg Caven. (2019). "Quantification, Inequality, and the Contestation of School Closures in Philadelphia." Sociology of Education, 92(1), 21–40. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038040718815162; Ariel H. Bierbaum. (2020). "Managing shrinkage by "right-sizing" schools: The case of school closures in Philadelphia." Journal of Urban Affairs, 42(3), 450-473. https://doi.org/10.1080/07352166.2020.1712150.
- 20 ACSE's 2021 Infrastructure report card: https://infrastructurereportcard.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Schools-2021.pdf.
- 21 Jacqueline M. Nowicki. (2020). K-12 Education: School Districts Frequently Identified Multiple Building Systems Needing Updates or Replacement. Report to Congressional Addressees. GAO-20-494. US Government Accountability Office. https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-494.pdf.
- 22 J. Cameron Anglum. (2023). "Separate and Unequal in St. Louis? Strengths and Limitations of School-Level Funding Data Using a QuantCrit Framework." Urban Education, 0(0). https://doi.org/10.1177/00420859231192082; Marialena D. Rivera et al. (2019). "Some pennies are more equal than others: Inequitable school facilities investment in San Antonio, Texas." Education Policy Analysis Archives, 27, 16. https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.27.4191.Eric, Brunner, David Schwegman, Jeffrey M. Vincent. (2023). "How Much Does Public School Facility Funding Depend on Property Wealth?" Education Finance and Policy, 18(1), 25-51. https://doi.org/10.1162/edfp a 00346;
- 23 Fallon Roth. "Philadelphia Parents Are Building DIY Classroom Air Filters amid School Asbestos Closures." Billy Penn at WHYY, April 25, 2023. https://billypenn.com/2023/04/25/philadelphia-school-asbestos-air-filters-corsi-rosenthal/; Wendy Ruderman, Wendy. "Children Face Potential Poisoning from Lead, Mold, Asbestos in Philadelphia Schools, Investigation Shows." Philadelphia Inquirer, May 3, 2018. https://www.inquirer.com/news/inq/lead-paint-poison-children-asbestos-mold-schools-philadelphia-toxic-city-20180503.html.
- 24 Lisa Patel, Jeffery M. Vincent, Erica Veidis, Jonathan Klein, et al. (2023). A Call to Action: Climate Resilient California Schools. Safeguarding Children's Health and Opportunity to Learn in TK-12. Palo Alto, CA: Stanford University. https://interchildren'static/635dbc6808cab54e82a25127/t/6400991808b825694c042579/1677760795596/Climate-Resilient+California+Schools.pdf.
- 25 David Branham. (2004). "The wise man builds his house upon the rock: The effects of inadequate school building infrastructure on student attendance." Social Science Quarterly, 85(5), 1112-1128. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0038-4941.2004.00266.x.
- 26 Cynthia Uline, Megan Tschannen-Moran. (2008). "The walls speak: The interplay of quality facilities, school climate, and student achievement." Journal of Educational Administration, 46(1), 55-73. https://doi.org/10.1108/09578230810849817.
- 27 Tianshi David Wu et al. (2023). "Association of School Infrastructure on Health and Achievement Among Children With Asthma." Academic Pediatrics, 23(4), 814-820. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acap.2022.10.007.
- 28 Elinor Simons et al. (2010). "The impact of school building conditions on student absenteeism in upstate New York." American Journal of Public Health, 100(9), 1679-1686. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2009.165324.
- 29 Lorraine E. Maxwell. (2016). "School building condition, social climate, student attendance and academic achievement: A mediation model." Journal of Environmental Psychology, 46, 206-216.
- $30\ R.$ Jisung Park. (2022). Hot temperature and high-stakes performance. Journal of Human Resources, 57(2), 400-434.
- 31 Joshua Goodman et al. "Heat isn't just a nuisance to students; it's a barrier to learning." The Hill, June 14, 2018. https://thehill.com/opinion/education/392150-heat-isnt-just-a-nuisance-to-students-its-a-hindrance/.
- 32 Carrillo, S. (6 September 2023). "A heat wave, and lack of air conditioning, disrupt school districts nation-wide." NPR. https://www.npr.org/2023/09/06/1197726025/a-heat-wave-and-lack-of-air-conditioning-disrupt-school-districts-nationwide.
- 33 Heissel, J. A., Persico, C., & Simon, D. (2022). "Does pollution drive achievement? The effect of traffic pollution on academic performance." Journal of Human Resources, 57(3), 747-776. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3368/jhr.57.3.1218-9903R2.
- $34\ \ Jacqueline\ M.\ Nowicki.\ (2020).\ K-12\ Education:\ School\ Districts\ Frequently\ Identified\ Multiple\ Building\ Systems\ Needing\ Updates\ or\ Replacement.\ Report\ to\ Congressional\ Addressees.\ GAO-20-494.\ US\ Government\ Accountability\ Office.\ <math display="block"> \underline{https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-494.pdf}.$
- 35 Sheryl Magzamen et al. (2017). "A multidisciplinary research framework on green schools: Infrastructure, social environment, occupant health, and performance." Journal of School Health, 87(5), 376-387.
- 36 Tianshi David Wu et al. (2023). "Association of School Infrastructure on Health and Achievement Among Children With Asthma." Academic Pediatrics, 23(4), 814-820. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acap.2022.10.007.
- 37 M. J. Mendell et all. (2013). "Association of classroom ventilation with reduced illness absence: A prospective study in California elementary schools." Indoor Air, 23(6), 515-528. https://doi.org/10.1111/ina.12042.
- 38 Susanna Loeb, Linda Darling-Hammond, John Luczak. (2005). "How Teaching Conditions Predict Teacher Turnover in California Schools." Peabody Journal of Education, Vol. 80, No. 3, Rendering School Resources More Effective: Unconventional Responses to Long-Standing Issues (2005), pp. 44-70. http://www.jstor.org/stable/3497042; Jack Buckley, Mark Schneider, Yi Shang. (2004). "The Effects of School Facility Quality on Teacher Retention in Urban School Districts. National Clearinghouse for Educational Facilities." https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED539484.pdf.
- 39 South Carolina Education Oversight Committee. (2001). The relationship of school facilities conditions to selected student academic outcomes: a study of South Carolina public schools. South Carolina State Documents Depository. https://dc.statelibrary.sc.gov/bitstream/handle/10827/5176/EOC_Relationship_of_School_Facilities_2001.pdf?sequence=1. Quotes from pp. 61 and 62.

- 40 Zamarro, G., Camp, A., Fuchsman, D., & McGee, J. B. (2021). "How the pandemic has changed teachers commitment to remaining in the classroom." Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/how-the-pandemic-has-changed-teachers-commitment-to-remaining-in-the-classroom/.
- 41Debbie Alexander, Laurie Lewis. (2014). Condition of America's Public School Facilities: 2012-13. First Look. NCES 2014-022. National Center for Education Statistics. See Table 1, p. 6 (citing data for schools with permanent buildings, 75% or more free or reduced-price lunch eligible students and 50% or more minoritized students). https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2014/2014022.pdf
- 42 Akira Drake Rodriguez and Erika M. Kitzmiller. 6 August 2021. "The link between educational inequality and infrastructure." The Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/out-look/2021/08/06/school-buildings-black-neighborhoods-are-health-hazards-bad-learning/.
- 43 Bracey Harris, Meredit Kolodner, Neal Morton. "Rundown schools forced more students to go remote: Government refused to fund crumbling schools for years. Now the neglect has locked children out of learning." The Hechinger Report. November 25, 2020. https://hechingerreport.org/rundown-schools-forced-more-students-to-go-remote/; Bracey Harris, "Crumbling Schools, Dismal Outcomes: Alexander v. Holmes County Board of Education was supposed to change everything for Southern black children." Clarion Ledger. February 9, 2020. https://www.clarionledger.com/in-depth/news/politics/2020/02/10/black-children-holmes-county-mississippi-denied-equal-education/4510336002/.
- 44 Increasing segregation also contributes to disinvestment. More than one third of US students attend a school where 75 percent of students belong to the same racial or ethnic group. See: Jacqueline M. Nowicki. (2022). K-12 Education: Student Population Has Significantly Diversified, but Many Schools Remain Divided along Racial, Ethnic, and Economic Lines. Report to the Chairman, Committee on Education and Labor, House of Representatives. GAO-22-104737. US Government Accountability Office. https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-104737.
- 45 State contributions vary widely, ranging from zero in 8 states to more than 50 percent of capital costs. Mary Filardo et al. (2021). State of Our Schools: America's K-12 Facilities 2016. 21st Century School Fund, International Well Building Institute, and National Council on School Facilities, p. 14. See also Jacqueline M. Nowicki. (2020). K-12 Education: School Districts Frequently Identified Multiple Building Systems Needing Updates or Replacement. Report to Congressional Addressees. GAO-20-494. US Government Accountability Office. https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-494.pdf.
- 46 E.g., "Low-income, English Learner (EL), and Latino students have received less funding than higher-income, non-EL, and white students since 1998. Per student state funding has been highest in the districts with the fewest high-need students" through California's School Facility Program (SFP). Julien Lafortune, Niu Gao. (2022). Equitable State Funding for School Facilities: Assessing California's School Facility Program. Public Policy Institute of California. https://www.ppic.org/publication/equita-ble-state-funding-for-school-facilities/.
- 47 Richard C. Hunter. (2009). "The Public School Infrastructure Problem: Deteriorating Buildings and Deferred Maintenance." School Business Affairs, 75(2), 10-12. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ918584.pdf.
- 48 Barbara Biasi, Julien Lafortune, and David Schönholzer. 2021. "School Capital Expenditure Rules and Distribution." AEA Papers and Proceedings, 111: 450-54. DOI: 10.1257/pandp.20211040, https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/pandp.20211040.
- 49 Matthew J. Razzano. (2020-2021). "Unequal Access: How Debt Exacerbates Inequality in Education Financing." California Law Review Online, 11, 55-67; Stephanie Farmer, Rachel Weber. (2022). Educaton Reform and Financialization: "Making the fiscal crisis of the schools." International Journal of Urban and Regional Research, 46(6), 911-932; Victoria Jackson, Nicholas Johnson. (2021). America's School Infrastructure Needs a Major Investment of Federal Funds to Advance an Equitable Recovery. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/5-17-21sfp.pdf.
- 50 Jackson, V. and Johnson, N. (2021). America's School Infrastructure Needs a Major Investment of Federal Funds to Advance an Equitable Recovery. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/5-17-21sfp.pdf.
- 51 Akira Drake Rodriguez, Daniel Aldana Cohen, Erika Kitzmiller, Kira McDonald, David I. Backer, Neilay Shah, Ian Gavigan, Xan Lillehei, A. L. McCullough, Al-Jalil Gault, Emma Glasser, Nick Graetz, Rachel Mulbry, and Billy Fleming. Transforming Public Education: A Green New Deal for K-12 Public Schools. Philadelphia: climate + community project, 2021, https://www.climateandcommunity.org/files/ugd/d6378b cc4acbe032604498a666f10f4795b11a.pdf.
- 52 Jacqueline M. Nowicki. (2020). K-12 Education: School Districts Frequently Identified Multiple Building Systems Needing Updates or Replacement. Report to Congressional Addressees. GAO-20-494. US Government Accountability Office. https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-494.pdf.
- 53 Chunlei Li et al. (2009). "School bus pollution and changes in the air quality at schools: a case study." Journal of Environmental Monitoring, 11(5), 1037-1042, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/19436862/; Julian Marshall, Eduardo Behrentz. (2005). "Vehicle self-pollution intake fraction: children's exposure to school bus emissions." Environmental Science & Technology, 39(8), 2559-2563.
- 54 Peter D'Auria. July 17, 2023. "2 million gallons of water in our basement': At least 14 Vermont schools sustained damage in last week's flooding." VTDigger. https://vtdigger.org/2023/07/17/2-million-gallons-of-water-in-our-basement-at-least-14-vermont-schools-sustained-damage-in-last-weeks-flooding/.
- 55 Sequoia Carrillo. September 6, 2023. "A heat wave, and lack of air conditioning, disrupt school districts nationwide." NPR Education. https://www.npr.org/2023/09/06/1197726025/a-heat-wave-and-lack-of-air-conditioning-disrupt-school-districts-nationwide.
- 56 Victor Ordonez, Stephanie Wash. August 24, 2023. "Lahaina fires displace 3,000 students: 'We need better answers," ABC News. https://abcnews.go.com/US/lahaina-fires-displace-3000-students-answers/story?id=102457751; Caitlin O'Kane. 8 June 2023. "Schools are closed and games are postponed. Here's what's affected by the wildfire smoke and when they may resume." CBS News. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/canada-wildfires-smoke-new-york-schools-closed-baseball-games-events-canceled-how-long-will-it-last/.
- 57 Disaster Recovery: School Districts in Socially Vulnerable Communities Faced Heightened Challenges after Recent Natural Disasters. Report to Congressional Committees. GAO-22-104606. 2022. US Government Accountability Office. https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-22-104606.pdf. p. 8.

- 58 U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, Biennial Survey of Education in the United States, 1919-20 through 1949-50; Statistics of State School Systems, 1959-60 and 1969-70; Revenues and Expenditures for Public Elementary and Secondary Education, 1979-80; and Common Core of Data (CCD), "National Public Education Financial Survey," 1989-90 through 2018-19. (This table was prepared September 2021.) https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d21/tables/dt21_235.10.asp.
- 59 Daphne Kenyon, Bethany Paquin, Semida Munteanu. (2022). Public Schools and the Property Tax: A Comparison of Education Funding Models in Three U.S. States. Lincoln Institute of Land Policy. https://www.lincolninst.edu/publications/articles/2022-04-public-schools-property-tax-comparison-education-models.
- 60 Matthew M. Chingos, Kristin Blagg. (2017). "Do poor kids get their fair share of school funding?" Washington, DC: Urban Institute, 3. https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/90586/school funding brief.pdf; Kenneth Shores, Hojung Lee, Elinor Williams. (2022). "The distribution of school resources in the United States: A comparative analysis across levels of governance, student subgroups, and educational resources." Peabody Journal of Education, 97(4), 395-411. https://www.edworkingpapers.com/ai21-4443.
- 61 Although many states spend as much or more in low-income compared to higher-income districts, scholars argue that spending parity or modest progressivity is not sufficient to provide necessary educational supports for students in lower-income households, minoritized students on students with educational needs. See Bruce Baker, Danielle Farrie, David Sciarra. (2018). "Is school funding fair? A national report card; seventh edition." Education Law Center. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED584/733; Bruce Baker et al. (2018). "The real shame of the nation: The causes and consequences of interstate inequity in public school investments." Education Law Center and Rutgers University. https://drive.google.com/file/d/l.cm/s[km6ktUT38OplzDF]IJ/3G3il_WOtl/view.
- 62 "What two starkly different Philly-area high schools tell us about how Pa. funds education." June 14, 2023. WHYY. https://whyy.org/episodes/philadelphia-high-school-funding-pennsylvania-schooled-season-6-episode-1-penn-wood-lower-merion/. See also Colin Evans, Ella Lathan. Most Philly schools were found in 'poor' or 'unsatisfactory' condition before district paused assessments, per new analysis. Billy Penn at WHYY. https://billypenn.com/2023/07/17/philadelphia-school-assessments-facilities-condition-map/.
- 63 K. Butler. (2010). "Double duty: Schools as community centers." District Administration, 46(4), 50-52; Reuben Jacobson. (2016). "Community schools: A place-based approach to education and neighborhood change." Economic Studies; Ira Harkay et al. (2013). "The promise of university-assisted community schools to transform American schooling: A report from the field," 1985–2012. Peabody Journal of Education, 88(5), 525-540.
- 64 Michael Gilraine. (2023). "Air Filters, Pollution, and Student Achievement." Journal of Human Resources. https://doi.org/10.3368/jhr.0421-11642R2.
- Kenyon, D., Paquin, B., and Munteanu, S. (2022). Public Schools and the Property Tax: A Comparison of Education Funding Models in Three U.S. States. Lincoln Institute of Land Policy. https://www.lincolninst.edu/publications/articles/2022-04-public-schools-property-tax-comparison-education-models.
- 65 Stephanie R. Cellini, Fernando Ferreira, Jesse Rothstein. (2010). "The value of school facility investments: Evidence from a dynamic regression discontinuity design." The Quarterly Journal of Economics, 125(1), 215-261. https://doi.org/10.1162/qicc.2010.125.1.215; Michael Conlin, Paul N. Thompson. (2017). "Impacts of new school facility construction: An analysis of a state-financed capital subsidy program in Ohio." Economics of Education Review, 59, 13-28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2017.05.002.
- 66 Stephanie R. Cellini, Fernando Ferreira, Jesse Rothstein. (2010). "The value of school facility investments: Evidence from a dynamic regression discontinuity design." The Quarterly Journal of Economics, 125(1), 215-261. https://doi.org/10.1162/qjec.2010.125.1.215; Michael Conlin, Paul N. Thompson. (2017). "Impacts of new school facility construction: An analysis of a state-financed capital subsidy program in Ohio." Economics of Education Review, 59, 13-28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2017.05.002.
- 67 Julien Lafortune, David Schönholzer. 2022. "The Impact of School Facility Investments on Students and Homeowners: Evidence from Los Angeles." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics, 14 (3): 254-89. https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/app.20200467. This is a study of Los Angeles Unified School District, which has 89% minoritized students and 88% economically disadvantaged students (see LAUSD Open Data Dashboard. https://my.lausd.net/opendata/dashboard). Christopher A. Neilson, Seth D. Zimmerman. (2014). "The effect of school construction on test scores, school enrollment, and home prices." Journal of Public Economics, 120, 18-31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2014.08.002. This is a study of New Haven Public Schools, which were 87 percent minoritized and 74 percent low-income at the time of the study.
- 68 "Schools and the Inflation Reduction Act" from Undaunted K-12 curates a number of resources for navigating the Inflation Reduction Act: https://www.undauntedk12.org/schools-and-the-ira.
- 69 During the COVID-19 pandemic, the federal government provided \$189 billion to schools across the country. Before that, in the wake of the Great Recession, the federal government allocated nearly \$50 billion to help schools recover revenues. See Shores, K., & Steinberg, M. P. (2022). "Has federal crisis spending for K-12 schools served its intended objectives?" Brookings. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/has-federal-crisis-spending-for-k-12-schools-served-its-intended-objectives/#:~:text=First%2C%20in%20the%20wake%20of.Fiscal%20Stabilization%20(SFSF)%20funds.